TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

March 7, 2019
(UNAPPROVED)

Present:
Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Christopher Warren, Daniel J. Potvin, Carol Fachini, and Michael Denault.
Visitors:
Hastin Mehta and Helen Fields.


David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Coordinator.

Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  There were no changes to the agenda or its order.

REORGANIZATION OF BOARD

MOTION by Mike Denault to appoint Nancy Bushika as chair of the Selectboard.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

MOTION by Mike Denault to appoint Chris Warren as vice chair of the Selectboard.  SECONDED by Dan Potvin.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

MOTION by Mike Denault to appoint Carol Fachini as clerk of the Selectboard.  SECONDED by Dan Potvin.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS
Luke McKay, David Saldo, Sheila Lawrence, Maura Hawkins, Helen Fields, and Jean Kurpiel have indicated that they would like to continue to serve in their respective capacities.  Jean Kurpiel is willing to step down if someone else is interested in serving in her place.  Bill Levine stated that Jim Stimpson is interested in joining the emergency management team.  Bill Levine thinks his background would be beneficial.  Bill Levine suggested that the Selectboard change his position to Emergency Management Director and give Jim Stimpson the position of Emergency Management Coordinator.  Nancy Bushika asked to see the town’s Emergency Management Policy to confirm the positions and titles.  Dave Tatro has not attended any of the Bennington County Regional Commission meetings and asked to be removed as BCRC representative.
MOTION by Chris Warren to appoint each as designated below.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.   Motion APPROVED.
Zoning Board of Adjustment: Jean Kurpiel, 3 year term
Zoning Board of Adjustment:  Sheila G. Lawrence, 3 year term
Emergency Management Director:  William H. Levine, 1 year term
Emergency Management Coordinator:  James Stimpson, 1 year term

Assistant Emergency Management Coordinator:  Sheila G. Lawrence, 1 year term

Dog Officer:  Luke McKay, 1 year term

Energy Coordinator:  William H. Levine, 1 year term

Septic Officer:  Maura Hawkins, 1 year term

Planning Commission:  Daniel J. Potvin, 4 year term

Planning Commission:  Helen F. Fields, 4 year term

Conservation Commission:  David L. Saldo, 4 year term

Road Commissioner:  David R. Tatro, 1 year term

Tree Warden:  Bruce Richardson, 1 year term

Bennington County Regional Commission representative:  vacant, 1 year term

Bennington County Regional Commission representative:  Daniel J. Potvin, 1 year term
Green Up Day Coordinator:  Patricia Sullivan, 1 year term

JUDICIAL BUREAU APPOINTMENTS

MOTION by Nancy Bushika to keep all designations the same as they are now (Issuing and Appearing Officials are the five Selectboard members, Kurt Gamari, James Stimpson and Luke McKay).  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.   Motion APPROVED.
DESIGNATION OF MEETING DATES

MOTION by Mike Denault to keep the regular meeting dates and times the same (meet on the 1st and 3rd Thursdays of each month at 6:00 p.m.).  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  Chris Warren and Dan Potvin noted that a later meeting time would be more convenient for them.  Meeting dates are subject to review and may be changed.

DESIGNATION OF NEWSPAPER FOR PUBLICATIONS

MOTION by Nancy Bushika to designate The Berkshire Eagle as the newspaper for publications.    SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  
MINUTES

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the regular meeting minutes of February 21, 2019 as written.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the potentially vicious dog hearing minutes of February 21, 2019 as written.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.
SELECTBOARD ORDERS

The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #  9   $   8,240.00   payroll 

WARRANT #10  $55,013.68   accounts payable

ROAD  CONDITIONS

1.  Dave Tatro acknowledged that the frost heaves are very bad.  When the weather warms up the roads will smooth out again.

2.  At the last meeting the board discussed discontinuing the uniform contract.  When the contract was pulled, it clearly indicated that it was a three year contract ending in November 2019.  The board reviewed the contract.  Dave Tatro is not happy with the service they have provided.  The uniform company should be repairing normal wear and tear for free.  He is constantly adjusting the bills because they repeatedly charge the town for things they shouldn’t be.  Dave Tatro suggested putting a washing machine at the garage once the water system is installed.  Bill Levine stated that the fire department is getting a washing machine to wash their turnout gear and said maybe they could use that.  Dave Tatro said they already receive a $100.00/year boot allotment and would like to use the money already budgeted for uniforms as a clothing allotment.  The amount spent last year was $2,170.00 for uniforms for two employees.
MOTION by Mike Denault to request termination of the current uniform contract.  SECONDED by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

MOTION by Mike Denault to allow a clothing/laundering and boot allotment of $700.00/year for each of the three highway employees.  SECONDED by Nancy Bushika.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

Since clothing will have to be purchased immediately, the full allotment will be paid next week.  Chris Warren noted that this can be revisited next year to see if it’s working well and if a quarterly payment would be more desirable.  Nancy Bushika asked about other town employees and whether any clothing allotment should be considered for them.  The board did not feel that was necessary.
RECYCLING
1.  Dave Tatro has not heard from Trevor Mance about a used compactor for the town.

2.  The treasurer spoke with TAM who indicated that the reason that the town is charged $183.59 for organics collection at the transfer station and $30.00 for composting at the school is that he is giving the town a multi-location discount.  Two separate accounts would normally be charged the higher price.

TOWN MEETING REVIEW
1.  Nancy Bushika felt there was a good turnout.  People asked for a committee to investigate the sheriff’s services vs. a town constable.  Mike Denault would like to wait a bit before forming the committee and talk to Jim Stimpson some more.  Anyone interested in participating in this committee should contact a Selectboard member or attend the next meeting on March 21, 2019.  Mike Denault encourages people of various opinions, both for and against the issue to participate.  Dan Potvin feels the town is paying $50,000 for 22 hours/week but really only gets 1/2 to 2/3 of that in real patrol time.  Mike Denault feels the constable will be more expensive, but we will receive much better service.  Nancy Bushika also asked about a Mutual Aid Agreement with Clarksburg since that was mentioned at town meeting.
2.  Mike Denault felt the town received several compliments on our budget process and transparency.

3.  Helen Fields noted that there weren’t any refreshments at town meeting.  Bill Levine explained that traditionally the ladies auxiliary used to bake and provide juice and coffee at town meeting.  The group is not as active as they used to be.  Sometimes there were bake sales on election day.  
FINANCE COMMITTEE/SCHOOL FINANCIAL RECORDS

1.  Dave Tatro thought the Finance Committee needs more direction and guidance from the Selectboard in how they should be considering the various budgets.  Bill Levine felt the board will have to organize the Finance Committee earlier and talk to them.

2.  There was a lot of confusion during town meeting over the school’s financial reports.  Perhaps the Finance Committee should create a report that would make the school budget more understandable.  Helen Fields thought maybe a business person could translate the school’s financial statements into a report the public could understand.  Bill Levine suggested they first talk to Cindy Lamore to see if the school board would be open to that collaboration.

LAWN MOWING BIDS

Nancy Bushika contacted Dan Denault who is willing to mow the school this year for last year’s price.

MOTION by Chris Warren to hire Yard Work by Dan to mow the school yard for the same price as last year ($2,430.00).   SECONDED by Dan Potvin.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

Over a week ago the school lost power because of a wind/snow storm and the generator ran for about ten hours.  No one noticed or complained about any fumes.  Bill Levine will not go any further with it.  Helen Fields stated that she is very sensitive and did not detect any fumes.  The generator fuel tank is still 88% full.

UNIFORM MUNICIPAL EXCESS WEIGHT PERMIT

MOTION by Carol Fachini to approve two Uniform Municipal Excess Weight Permit applications, from Riggs Distler & Company and VELCO.   SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The appropriate fees and insurance information was received from the applicants.

COMPLAINT
The Selectboard received an undated, unsigned complaint.  The board did not acknowledge the complaint since it had no signature.

BANKRUPTCY NOTICE

The town received a Chapter 11 bankruptcy notice for Ditech Holding Corporation.  The town clerk believes they are a mortgage holder.  The town clerk was given permission to call the attorney to see if any action is necessary.

2018 AUDIT REPORT

The Selectboard will use the report printed in the town report for the town section of the audit.

COMMUNITY CENTER

A resident noticed that the old masonic temple was for sale and thought this was an opportunity for the town to have a community center again.  The town could have dances, bingo nights, suppers, etc.  The town used to own the grange but it was sold years ago.  Perhaps the Stamford Historical Society records could be stored there and maybe the town office if need be.  Discussion turned toward the school merger and the implications it may have on the town office.  The board questioned who actually owns the school building and land.  Dan Potvin will contact Bruce Richardson to see if he will research the land records.  The town plows, mows the lawn, and pays for trash removal and the school takes care of the building expenses and maintenance but there is nothing in writing.  Nancy Bushika feels we should formalize a written agreement with the school.  Readsboro got hit with a large bill for town office rent shortly after they merged with Halifax but she isn’t sure if they had any written agreement.
ALL BOARDS MEETING

The Selectboard would like to hold an all boards meeting in the near future.  A date will be selected and members of all boards will be invited to attend.
DOG UPDATE

1.  Dylan Howes has licensed his dog with the town and provided the proper rabies certificate.

2.  There has been no response from the tenants or the landlord on the corner of Main Road concerning the Selectboard’s letter requiring that they refrain from allowing their dog to run loose.
PLANNING COMMISSION

Dan Potvin announced that the next Planning Commission meeting will be Monday, March 11, 2019.  They will reorganize the board.  Dan Potvin asked if terms can be voted on concerning members who repeatedly do not attend meetings.  Members are appointed by the Selectboard.  Chris Warren suggested if a member misses four or five meetings in a row without a significant reason, the Planning Commission can ask the Selectboard to remove that member.  This would hold true for any other board that is experiencing difficulty with attendance.

MOTION by Mike Denault to adjourn.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.








Carol Fachini 







Clerk 
CW/las

REMINDERS

1.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org.

2.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
3.  Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member or on the sheriff/constable committee, please contact a member of that board or the Selectboard.







